NATIONAL FEDERATION OF THE BLIND OF OHIO
MINUTES OF THE SEPTEMBER 18, 2010 BOARD MEETING

The September 18, 2010 board meeting of the National Federation of the Blind of Ohio was held at the Maize Manor, United Methodist Church, 3901 Maize, Rd., Columbus, OH 43224.  

President JW Smith called the meeting to order at 10:25 a.m.  Board members in attendance were: JW Smith, Eric Duffy, Barb Fohl, Deborah Kendrick, Sherry Ruth, Sheri Albers, Annette Anderson, Debbie Baker, Crystal McClain, Richard Payne, Bruce Peters, Mary Pool, and William Turner.  No members were absent.  All with the exception of Duffy, Kendrick, McClain, Payne, and Turner were sporting NFB insignia.  

Others present included: President Emerita Barbara Pierce,  Karen Werner, Susan Day, Wanda Sloan, Kathy Withman, Vincent Boykin, Deanna Lewis, Mary Weldon, Gloria Robinson, Jerry Purcell, Stephanie Claytor, Bob Pierce, Shivaji Kumar, Colleen Roth, Yvonne Soldan, Natalie Shaheen, Arnold Shaheen, Davita Williams, Donnie Boggs, Ruth Boggs, Carol Akers, Effie Scott, Kelly Prescott, Paul Dressell, Bob Merkle, Jim Debus, Joe Williams, Tracey Sinkovic, Beth Debus, Macy McClain, Shaun Dodson, Bobby Dodson and Darrylin Humphrey.
President Smith began by speaking of the significance of a 100 percent board attendance at our meeting which was being held at the same time as funeral services for dedicated Federationist Ron Williamitis, who died suddenly September 12.  He said our ability to carry on would have pleased Ron tremendously, and asked for members to offer reflections on Ron’s life and contributions.  Several in attendance recalled humorous and touching memories highlighting Ron’s passion for civil rights and NFB philosophy.  Remarks were concluded by Richard Payne’s observation that, as president of the Miami Valley chapter, he had recently appointed Ron as representative to a Regional Transit Authority advisory board and has already heard from the leader of that board with the news that a plaque will be presented honoring Ron’s memory at an upcoming Miami Valley chapter event on December 4th.  Ron, Payne said, was a strong advocate for the rights of blind people to ride public transportation and the advisory board quickly recognized his passion.  President Smith reminded us of the brevity of life and how swiftly it changes, revealing his own recent scare in the midst of a tornado.  Discussion ended with a moment of silence to remember Ron Williamitis. 

1. Richard Payne moved that the minutes of the April 24, 2010 board meeting be approved as distributed.  Eric Duffy seconded, and the motion carried.

2. Sherry Ruth read the treasurer’s report, dated August 31, 2010.   The  total assets of the affiliate were $57,994.67. Mary Pool moved that the report be accepted.  Annette Anderson seconded, and the motion carried.  At this point, President Smith reminded us of the transition in our financial status that has been occurring, and observed that we need a “substantial infusion” of new funding.

3. Convention assistance: While all agreed that assisting blind people financially to attend our state convention is important, a discussion ensued in which various ways to keep that assistance within budgetary constraints were examined.  Limiting assistance to two hotel nights per person was one suggestion, and encouraging chapters to contribute financially to sending members to convention was another.  Finally, Eric Duffy made a motion that we allocate $3,000 to convention assistance, and Crystal McClain seconded.  The motion carried. 
4. Mentoring: Deborah Kendrick reported that the mentoring project, while not as robust as the earlier two-year program, is thriving and continues to grow.  Pairs are attending concerts, cooking together, and using public transportation to go to restaurants and other venues.  A recent activity was to participate in Sensory Safari, an event hosted by the Safari Club International, in which participants examined in detail a variety of animal pelts, claws, antlers, skulls, and more, as well as fully mounted specimens of such generally untouchable creatures as a wild boar and freshwater pike.  At least one more group activity will be held before the program’s conclusion. 

5. Newsline:  In Cheryl Fischer’s absence, President Smith reported that she is doing a wonderful job on behalf of Newsline in Ohio.  He reported that he, Eric Duffy, and Cheryl have conferenced with various constituencies to secure future funding for Newsline and are optimistic about results.  
6. Diabetes Action Network: Wanda Sloan reported that the group has a new fundraiser, a long-term 50/50 raffle, and encouraged everyone to purchase tickets.  The winner will be drawn at the state convention.

7. Student division: Beth Debus reported the she has gotten a list of students in Ohio from our national office and is contacting them. Macy McClain has made a Facebook page for the group.  Among the topics being featured at upcoming monthly conference calls are diabetes, Bookshare, and the Bureau of Services for the Visually Impaired.  At convention, the students will have an informal pizza party to build fellowship and membership.  President Smith commented that Beth will be leading the student division for another year.  He also urged everyone to take more advantage of conference calls, either by using the line established for NFB Ohio or by utilizing www.freeconferencecall.com.  

8. Membership:  Richard Payne reported that the Zanesville group, since Payne and President Smith visited, have not officially reorganized, but have held another meeting with interesting speakers, and are planning to meet every other month.  They are not yet committed to joining the NFB, but Richard is continuing the conversation.  He also reported that he will be visiting the Summit County chapter soon and will be making plans and strategies for revitalizing that chapter.  Members from the Dayton, Cincinnati, and Columbus chapters will be traveling to the National Center for a visit October 15-17, and Payne reported that former Ohioan Jason Ewell is extremely enthused about that visit. Finally, he encouraged everyone to be more active on and to encourage others to subscribe to the Ohio-Talk email listserv. 
9. Guide dogs: Debbie Baker said that we are working toward becoming a NAGDU division, and asked President Smith to schedule a meeting for the guide dogs group at a time that does not conflict with Seniors at state convention.

10. Web site: Eric Duffy reported that comments have been received that the site is not accessible to Zoomtext users.  He said that Kelly Prescott is able to remedy this and other issues of accessibility, but will need compensation.  Kelly Prescott then indicated that more links for navigation, labels for graphics, and other additions will render the site accessible to blind computer users.  President Smith directed Kelly to proceed.  

11. Fundraising:  Carol Akers will continue with the eBay project at the convention this year, having learned more about the process from last year’s experience.  Crystal McClain introduced the idea of a Second Time Around consignment table at state convention.  Handling only used items that are of particular use to blind people – talking clocks, watches, technology, audio books, etc. – the table will sell items, with 20 percent of all proceeds going to the affiliate.  The consensus was unanimously positive, and President Smith asked Crystal to proceed with implementing it.  
At this point, the meeting was adjourned for lunch.  

At 1:00 p.m., President Smith again called the meeting to order, thanking the Columbus chapter for preparing and serving a great meal of lasagna, chicken alfredo, and cake.

12. Newsletter:  Barbara Pierce reported that the emailed version of the newsletter is out and other formats will soon follow.  She pointed out that some emailed newsletters are bouncing, and asked chapter presidents to contact those names read aloud by Bob Pierce to supply correct email addresses for future delivery.  She also expressed concern that some people, particularly parents, may have unintentionally fallen off the mailing list.  She emphasized the importance of getting our publications into the hands of those who can benefit from them, and urged chapter presidents to contact people to be sure they are receiving publications and receiving them in desired format.  For the Buckeye Bulletin, people should contact Barbara Pierce with correct address information.  For the Braille Monitor, which can also be emailed as well as being available in the usual other formats, people should contact Marcia Dyer in the national office. She also stressed the absolute importance of chapters submitting to her updated print lists of members with desired formats.  It is essential that the lists be submitted in print with corrections made by hand. 
13. At this point, President Smith introduced special guest Natalie Shaheen, education program specialist at the Jernigan Institute.  Her energetic presentation highlighted the work she does for the Jernigan Institute developing programs for blind youth and adults.  She talked extensively about the Braille Readers are Leaders programs which now welcomes participants of all ages, and is open to braille readers of all experience levels.  She encouraged people to form teams comprised of adults reading at various levels.  She talked about NFB Youth Slam, Braille Pals, and other Jernigan Institute efforts.  She encouraged us to contact her with questions and suggestions – particularly if anyone has a suggestion for a complex problem engaging all ten STEM disciplines to be addressed by 2011 Youth Slam participants.

14. Braille Class:  Debbie Baker and Tracy Sinkovic have expressed the need for a braille class for Columbus merchants and other blind people who have expressed an interest in learning braille.  A discussion ensued which mushroomed into a possible plan for braille instruction around the state, provided by NFBO as a means of spreading literacy while attracting members.  President Smith appointed a committee to develop a plan and submit a proposal.  The committee includes: Debbie Baker, Deborah Kendrick, Crystal McClain, Colleen Roth, Barb Fohl, Macy McClain, and Jerry Purcell. 

15. Convention logistics: President Smith informed us that the hotel is boasting new staff, new menus, new chef and much to anticipate during our convention.  Our board meeting will be held from noon till 1:00 p.m. on Friday, and Friday evening there will be a session on fundraising strategies.  Columbus Merchants will be hosting the hospitality suite.  After much discussion, the consensus was that the after-banquet “Money for the movement” segment should be conducted as usual, without any specific theme.  Eric Duffy has lined up new musical entertainment, Roger Baccuss,  for after the banquet, and Susan Day agreed to coordinate games.  Eric Duffy stated that there will be a robust experience in the technology room. 
16. Fundraising opportunity: Crystal McClain suggested a fundraising idea that would keep alive the memory of Ron Williamitis.  One person will wear a Hawaiian shirt and carry an overstuffed briefcase called the Williamitis Bag and Shirt.  When that person pays or raises $10, he or she can name the next bearer of the Williamitis bag and shirt, who will carry on until paying $10 and choosing someone else to whom to pass along the props.  The idea met with unanimous enthusiasm. To jumpstart this entertaining fundraising activity,  Crystal McClain, Carol Akers, and Eric Duffy volunteered to be the first three participants. 

17. Columbus Foundation:  Arnold Shaheen presented his idea of approaching the Columbus Foundation for a grant that would enable the Columbus Chapter to purchase assistive technology and subsequently provide the training people need for using it.  The twofold benefit, then, would be to provide equipment and employment to blind people.  The grant request will be for $15,900, and the Columbus Chapter is seeking support from NFB Ohio to enhance credibility.  Crystal McClain moved that we contribute $1000 to support the project if it is funded by the Columbus Foundation.  Sherry Ruth seconded the motion, and the motion carried.

18. Other business:  Annette Anderson reported that the Cleveland and Cuyahoga chapters held a voter registration event that was successful.  A few new voters were registered, individuals were interested in the accessible voting machines, and she anticipated helpfulness from the board of elections. … Gloria Robinson talked about her idea of having a fundraiser called Dancing in the Dark, that would feature someone who would speak about blindness and sing. Discussion ensued, and President Smith turned the idea over to the fundraising committee. … Kathy Withman announced that their next Braille Literacy banquet will be December 4 6:00 to 9:00 p.m., at the Miami Valley Golf Club.  Kelly Prescott is the featured speaker and cost is $25. 
19. The meeting was adjourned at 3:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Deborah Kendrick, Secretary

